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INT. NO. 644:
By:  Council Members Avella, Clarke, Fidler, Gennaro, Gerson, Jackson, James, Koppell, McMahon, Nelson, Palma, Perkins, Reed, Stewart, Weprin and Lanza.

TITLE:
To amend the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to the installation of sprinkler systems in student housing.

ADMINISTRATIVE CODE:
Amends Title 27 by amending section 27-954 by adding a new subdivision (bb) to such section.

BACKGROUND AND INTENT:
On September 16, 2005, the Committee on Housing and Buildings, chaired by Council Member Madeline Provenzano, will consider Int. No. 644, A Local Law to amend the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to the installation of sprinkler systems in student housing.  This is the Committee’s first hearing on this bill that is designed to promote fire safety for students by addressing the need to assure that critical sprinkler requirements are met for student housing
.  The Committee anticipates hearing from representatives of the Department of Buildings, academic institutions, property owners, and other persons, with respect to this legislation.

According to the non-profit Center For Campus Fire Safety
, (as of September 1, 2005), 75 people have been killed in student housing fires, both on- and off- campuses since January 2000, with over 75% of them occurring in off-campus housing.
  Common factors in a number of these fires included:

Lack of automatic fire sprinklers 

Missing or disabled smoke alarms 

Careless disposal of smoking materials 

Alcohol consumption

Int. No. 644 would amend section 27-954 of the Building Code to mandate that there be operational sprinklers in student housing.  “Student housing” is defined to mean housing for students located within the City of New York, under the supervision or control of any private school, public school, or institution for higher education authorized to confer degrees by law or by the Board of Regents, and shall include, but not be limited to, a dormitory at any educational institution including the City University of New York (CUNY).  This requirement would apply retroactively to any existing rooming unit or dwelling unit occupied for student housing.

Int. No. 644 would also amend the Housing Maintenance Code by adding a new section 27-2076.1 to prohibit the occupancy or residency by a student in rooms or apartments that do not have working sprinklers.  Civil penalties may be imposed upon violators, including a $2,000 penalty for each referral and an additional $10 per diem penalty until the property owner is no longer in breach of the law with regards to the prohibited student occupancy.

This legislation would take effect July 1, 2006, however, the Commissioner of Buildings and the Commissioner of Housing Preservation and Development shall promulgate rules and take all actions necessary to implement this legislation on or before the date upon which it shall take effect.

� General fire safety tips for college and university students are available at http://www.usfa.fema.gov/safety/atrisk/campus/101.shtm


� The Center for Campus Fire Safety is a non-profit organization devoted to reducing the loss of life from fire at our nation's campuses.  The Center for Campus Fire Safety serves as an advocate for the promotion of campus fire safety.  http://www.campusfire.org/


� http://www.campusfire.org/news_info.html?id=11


� Id.
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